

00-10

STATEMENT OF POLICY

LGBTQ+ Health

Policy

The National Association of County and City Health Officials (NACCHO) supports the incorporation and adoption of principles of social justice into social policy, public health curricula, workforce development initiatives, and the design of program evaluation measures as strategies to eliminate health inequities. Based on those principles, NACCHO encourages local health departments to act on the social injustices at the root of health inequities impacting lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, queer, intersex, and other sexual and gender diverse communities (LGBTQ+)¹ individuals, families, and communities and honor diverse sexual orientations, gender identities, and gender expressions. This work includes promoting the rights and health of LGBTQ+ communities through policies and practices that protect against discrimination and by offering culturally competent health services.

NACCHO encourages local, state, and federal health departments to take the following actions to help eliminate health inequities, oppression, and discrimination against LGBTQ+ individuals, families, and communities:

- Collect, track, and regularly publicize sexual orientation, gender identity, and variations in sex characteristics (SOGISC) data, and develop, track, and regularly publicize indicators that measure the health and well-being of LGBTQ+ populations, including inequities in health status.
- Ensure health department programs and services are inclusive and affirming of LGBTQ+ individuals, families, and communities. This includes, but is not limited to, providing training to health department staff to promote structural and cultural competence and ensure data on sexual orientation and gender identity are collected in an affirming, nonjudgmental manner; adapting forms, paperwork, curricula, and other outreach and educational materials to be more inclusive and/or gender-affirming; and train providers on the importance of inquiring about sexual orientation and gender identity in an affirming manner in order to provide appropriate and indicated medical care.
- Educate other government agencies, community-based organizations, healthcare providers, schools, and other stakeholders about health inequities and discrimination experienced by LGBTQ+ individuals, families, and communities and support them in developing and implementing strategies to ensure programs and services are LGBTQ+ affirming.
- Develop and implement programs at the local, state, and federal level designed specifically to address inequities in health status among LGBTQ+ individuals, families, and communities.



- Advocate for policies and ordinances at federal, state, and local levels that are inclusive of sexual orientation and gender identity and expression and prohibit all discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity and expression.²⁻³
- Advocate for the continued development by the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) and other governmental agencies of an expanded research agenda on LGBTQ+ health, and, based on evidence to date, start implementing changes to service delivery and health care access based on issues already identified.

Justification

State of health among LGBTQ+ populations

In 2019, approximately 980,000 same-sex households were reported in the U.S. Census Bureau's American Community Survey.⁴ The percentage of U.S. adults who self-identify as lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender or something other than heterosexual has increased to a new high of 7.1%.⁵ Despite progress in the advancement of civil rights for some LGBTQ+ populations, members of the LGBTQ+ community continue to experience social exclusion, isolation, discrimination, injustice, and worse health outcomes than their cisgender, heterosexual counterparts. In examining the health of LGBTQ+ populations relative to cisgender and heterosexual individuals, health inequities emerge from the intersection of fundamental injustices overlapping with race, class, and gender oppression.

Inadequate Data on LGBTQ+ Health

Over the past decade, significant progress has been made in addressing the dearth of research on the health of LGBTQ+ communities. HHS has added questions regarding sexual orientation, gender identity, and/or same-sex households to several large, nationally-representative surveys, including the Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System (BRFSS), the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, the National Health Interview Survey, and the Youth Risk Behavioral Surveillance System.⁶

There continue to be challenges in ensuring that language and data classification used in public health surveillance are not reflective of discrimination. The sexual orientation and gender identity, and variations in sex characteristics (SOGISC) modules tend to be optional; the BRFSS's optional gender identity module was used by only 19 states and 1 territory in the 2014 survey, which increased to 32 states in 2019. Additionally, in 2019, a single-question module on sex at birth was added and used by only 7 states.⁷ In clinical settings and research, trans and gender non-conforming people are frequently misclassified, as electronic health records (EHRs) often don't have comprehensive sexual orientation and gender identity categories. Additionally, clinicians may not be trained to collect this information in a culturally competent manner. While the gender of sexual partners is often used as a proxy indicator for sexual orientation, less than half of patient records include these data, despite patients reporting overwhelming support and recognition of the importance of questions regarding sexual orientation and gender identity.⁸⁻⁹ In addition to these gaps, there are challenges with comparability of data, as the constructs and language used to measure sexual orientation and gender identity are not always consistent. Additionally, much of the evidence base conflates sexual orientations and/or gender identities. For example, many studies compare heterosexual participants with lesbian, gay, and/or bisexual participants, obscuring the distinct experiences of lesbian, gay, and bisexual individuals. Data-driven health systems therefore render whole communities invisible in decision-making

processes, hampering efforts to create strategies that would best serve all LGBTQ+ populations. Public health practitioners, health officials, and researchers need more demographic data and data on the appropriate health indicators for the development of programs that reduce inequities and improve the health of LGBTQ+ individuals.

Health Inequities and Discrimination

Youth Populations: Despite these gaps and limitations, existing research, and data on LGBTQ+ health reveal significant health inequities across the lifespan. According to the Youth Risk Behavior Surveillance System (which does not ask about gender identity consistently), lesbian, gay, and bisexual (LGB) high school students are more likely to engage in behaviors that put them at risk for HIV, STIs, and unintended pregnancy, and experience high rates of negative sexual, mental, and behavioral health outcomes.¹⁰ LGB youth are more likely to initiate sexual activity before age 13, less likely to use protection, and more likely to have had sex and to have had at least four sexual partners.¹¹ More than 80 percent of HIV diagnoses among youth aged 13 to 24 occur among gay and bisexual men, and bisexual-identified or bisexual-behaving youth are more likely than heterosexual youth to report a pregnancy or a pregnancy termination.^{12,13} These trends are likely due to stigma, discrimination, and inequitable access to relevant sexual health information and culturally-competent health care.

Compared to heterosexual students, LGB students are almost twice as likely to experience bullying: 32 % of LGB students reported being bullied compared to 17.1% for heterosexual students, with Black non-Hispanic students experiencing being bullied at 18.2%, Hispanic students at 27.6%, and White non-Hispanic students at 37.6%. Approximately 11.9% of LGBTQ+ students reported being threatened or injured with a weapon on school property (with 12.9% of students being Black non-Hispanic, 7.7% of students being Hispanic, and 12.9% of students being White non-Hispanic). Consequently, 13.5% of LGB students report feeling unsafe at school and missing a day due to safety concerns in the past 30 days, compared to 7.5% of heterosexual students (with 15.2% of students being Black non-Hispanic, 13.7% being Hispanic, and 11.1% being White non-Hispanic). Further, 66.3% of LGB students reported feel sad and/or hopeless compared to 32.2% for heterosexual students. Specifically, 51.1% of Black non-Hispanic students reported these feeling, 64.1% of Hispanic students, and 71.6% of White, non-Hispanic students. Also, LGB students disproportionately reported suicidal thoughts (47.7 and 13.3%, respectively) substance use, and sexual and relationship violence (16.4% and 6.7%, respectively for sexual violence. Over 13% of LGB students reported physical dating violence compared to 7.2% for heterosexual students. Specifically, 11.6% of Black non-Hispanic students, 9.8% of Hispanic students, and 13.8% of White non-Hispanic students reported physical dating violence. Consequently, 46.8% of LGB students considered attempting suicide compared to 14.5% for their heterosexual counterparts.

Similarly, transgender youth experience disparities in violence victimization, substance use, suicide risk, and sexual risk compared with their cisgender peers; 23.8% of transgender students reported ever being forced to have sexual intercourse, and 26.4% experienced physical dating violence.¹⁴ A higher percentage of transgender students report using substances; critically, the use of high-risk substances, such as cocaine, heroin, methamphetamine, and prescription opioid misuse, is higher among transgender youth than cisgender youth.¹⁴ Transgender students are also

at greater risk for suicide and report higher rates of sexual risk behaviors, including drinking or using drugs before sex and not using condoms.

Health inequities may be even greater for out-of-school LGBTQ+ youth. Forty percent of homeless youth identify as lesbian, gay, bisexual, or trans, and more than half report that they either ran away (55%) from home because of mistreatment or fear of mistreatment and/or were forced out (40%) due to their sexual orientation or gender identity.¹⁶ LGBTQ+ youth, particularly LGBTQ+ youth of color, are disproportionately impacted by the school-to-prison pipeline, reporting elevated rates of school discipline and absenteeism—a trend further exacerbated in schools with discriminatory policies and practices or where LGBTQ+ students report hostile school climates.¹⁷ LGBTQ+ students also report involvement with the criminal justice system as a direct result of school discipline and absenteeism.¹⁸

Adult Populations: These stark inequities in mental, behavioral, and sexual health outcomes for LGBTQ+ individuals persist throughout adulthood. LGB adults are twice as likely as heterosexual individuals to experience mental health conditions such as depression and anxiety and twice as likely to report using illicit drugs or misusing prescription pain relievers in the past year.^{19,20} Overall, transgender individuals experience greater psychological distress than the general population, and are nearly four times as likely as cis-gendered individuals to experience mental health conditions, which should be understood in the context of oppression and discrimination. Thirty-four percent of transgender adults reported ever having suicidal thoughts as compared to 10% of cisgender adults and were more than six times as likely to have ever attempted suicide (40% vs. less than 5%). They were nearly four times as likely to have experienced significant psychological distress in the past year (33% vs. 9%).²¹ Transgender respondents were more likely to rate their health as fair or poor as compared to cisgender respondents. However, the analysis did not find broad disparities on many health outcomes or health behaviors, suggesting that when discussing the health of transgender populations, there are both areas of vulnerability as well as resiliency.

All LGBTQ+ individuals, particularly queer and trans people of color, are also at greater risk for HIV and other sexually transmitted infections (STIs). In 2020, men who have sex with men (MSM) accounted for 71% of HIV cases in the United States, and while many demographic groups are experiencing declines in HIV incidence, rates remain stable for Black MSM and are increasing for Hispanic/Latino and Asian-American MSM.^{22,23} While information on sexual partner(s) of STI patients is not always collected and/or reported to CDC, MSM accounted for an estimated 53% of syphilis cases in 2020, approximately one-third of gonorrhea cases, with and increase in gonorrhea incidence by 151% between 2010 and 2015 (compared to 40% for women and 32% for men who have sex with women).²⁴ Inquiring about sexual orientation and gender identity, in addition to sex practices, is necessary to ensure that patients receive appropriate and indicated care, such as extragenital STI testing and cervical cancer screenings.

These inequities are often exacerbated within subsets of the LGBTQ+ population, including LGBTQ+ people of color, elderly LGBTQ+ persons, and bisexual and transgender individuals. Elderly LGBTQ+ individuals face additional barriers to accessing healthcare and elevated health risks due to social isolation and a lack of social services and culturally competent providers.²⁵ Older LGBTQ+ adults, in particular bisexual and transgender adults, are more likely to live at or

below 200 percent of the federal poverty level compared to older heterosexual adults.²⁶ While stigma, discrimination, and social isolation may contribute to negative sexual health outcomes in older LGBTQ+ adults, strong social support and large networks are associated with lower risk of depression, disability, and poor general health.²⁷

These health inequities are compounded by the dearth of LGBTQ+-competent healthcare providers and lower rates of insurance coverage and healthcare access; transgender individuals are less likely to have insurance coverage or a primary care provider.²⁸ Homophobia and transphobia contribute to stigma and discrimination against LGBTQ+ persons, including in health care settings. In separate studies, more than half of lesbian, gay, and bisexual individuals and nearly 40% of trans individuals reported being denied care or mistreated by a healthcare provider.²⁹ Accessing healthcare as a transgender individual can be a serious challenge in a healthcare landscape that is characterized by a lack of trans-competent healthcare providers and limited insurance coverage for transition-related care. Transgender individuals often opt not to tell providers that they are transgender and face negative healthcare experiences, which may include having to teach providers about being transgender in order to receive appropriate care (33%), having a doctor that is visibly uncomfortable with their gender identity (38%), being misgendered or having the wrong name used by the doctor (32%), and being asked invasive or unnecessary questions about being transgender not related to the reason for the visit (15%).³⁰ Not all transgender people want or need healthcare related to gender transition, but many do, and treatments may include counseling, hormone therapy, and surgical procedures. Transition-related healthcare needed by transgender individuals is too often denied by insurance plans, both public and private. According to the 2016 US Transgender Survey, in the past year, 25% of respondents who sought insurance coverage for hormones were denied, and 55% of those who sought coverage for gender affirming surgery were denied.³¹

Policy Landscape for LGBTQ+ rights

In 2015, a landmark Supreme Court case, *Obergefell v. Hodges*, ruled that states could not ban same-sex marriage, legalizing same-sex marriage in all 50 states and D.C. and requiring states to recognize out-of-state same-sex marriage licenses.³² Beyond marriage equality, the federal government has not taken sufficient action to promote and protect the rights of LGBTQ+ Americans, resulting in a patchwork of state and local laws and court rulings. Nearly half of LGBTQ+ Americans live in states where employers and schools can legally discriminate against them on the basis of their sexual orientation or gender identity and more than a quarter of LGBTQ+ Americans live in states that either do not have hate crime laws or where hate crime laws do not cover sexual orientation and/or gender identity.^{33,34,35}

The passage of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (ACA) in 2010 has had a significant impact on access to health insurance in the United States, including for LGBTQ+ populations, by expanding Medicaid; offering health insurance—and subsidies for low-income Americans—through federal and state health insurance marketplaces; prohibiting discrimination in insurance provision, including against people with pre-existing conditions and on the bases of sexual orientation and gender identity; and requiring data collection and surveillance on health inequities. Consequently, uninsured rates among lesbian, gay, and bisexual adults dropped nearly in half, from 19% in 2013 to 10% in 2016.³⁶ Due to the indisputable research on the harms of conversion therapy, many states have begun passing laws that ban conversion therapy for

minors. Currently, 20 U.S. states plus D.C. have banned conversion therapy. In the face of state inaction, many municipalities have passed local bans as well. However, many LGBTQ+ Americans continue to experience discrimination in healthcare, including by healthcare providers, despite the 2020 Supreme Court ruling of *Bostock v. Clayton County* that discrimination based on sexual orientation or gender identity constitutes discrimination. On January 20, 2021, President Biden reaffirmed and applied these protections by issuing an Executive Order on Preventing and Combating Discrimination on the Basis of Gender Identity or Sexual Orientation, yet more than half of LGB and 70 percent of transgender and nonconforming Americans report either being refused care, blamed for their health status, or having a healthcare provider refuse to touch them or be verbally or physical abusive.³⁷

Sufficient federal protections for LGBTQ+ rights are crucial in eliminating discriminatory practices against LGBTQ+ communities. LGBTQ+ people have been targeted by discriminatory laws and policies at the state and federal levels in recent years, including under the previous presidential administration. The Biden administration has overturned or repealed several discriminatory policies instituted during the previous administration, including a ban on transgender servicemembers in the U.S. military, but such policies could be re-established in the future. Passing the Equality Act would enshrine civil rights protections for LGBTQ+ Americans and protect those communities from discriminatory policies at all levels of government.³⁸

Impact of Social Injustice on LGBTQ+ Communities, Individuals, and Families

Discrimination and institutionalized injustice at all levels and in areas of life create unjust barriers to healthy living for historically marginalized communities. These injustices pose serious consequences and extract great social costs by limiting people's ability to access needed resources and to live healthy, whole lives. A lack of recognition by researchers and a limited research base, the denial of basic civil rights, barriers to inclusive medical care and equitable wages, and the threat of violence all conspire to exclude LGBTQ+ individuals from decision-making and limit their ability to experience what most individuals take for granted. Importantly, injustices also expose people to risks that in turn predispose individuals to disease and death.⁴⁰ Over the life-course, the impact of social injustice on health accumulates and grows worse, devastating LGBTQ+ communities.⁴¹

References

1. The acronym LGBTQ+ is intended to describe people who don't identify as cisgender and/or heterosexual. (Cisgender is defined as denoting or relating to a person whose sense of personal identity and gender corresponds with their birth sex.) The term LGBTQ+ provides a way to talk about people who experience oppression because of their sexual orientation and/or gender identity, without referring to them in relation to cisgender and heterosexual people. (For example, referring to LGBTQ+ people as *not* heterosexual and/or *not* cisgender treats them as something other than the norm.) However, the term LGBTQ+ conflates sexual orientation and gender identity, and belies the distinction between the two. While sexual orientation characterizes whether and to whom someone is romantically or sexually attracted, gender identity refers to a person's sense of their gender, which may or may not be the same as the sex that they were assigned at birth. The acronym itself is not comprehensive, and other variations of the acronym include questioning, intersex, asexual, pansexual, genderqueer, non-binary, and/or two spirit. For the purpose of this policy statement, we use LGBTQ+ to refer not just to lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and queer persons, but to all persons who experience oppression and discrimination on the basis of their sexual orientation and/or gender identity. While oppression and discrimination manifests differently based on one's sexual orientation and gender identity, much of the evidence base on associated health inequities is not sufficiently disaggregated into separate sexual orientations and/or gender identities, and consequently we are not able to fully characterize these distinctions.

2. “‘Sexual orientation’ is the preferred term used when referring to an individual's physical and/or emotional attraction to the same and/or opposite gender. ‘Heterosexual,’ ‘bisexual,’ and ‘homosexual’ are all sexual orientations. A person's sexual orientation is distinct from a person's gender identity and expression.” Human Rights Campaign. Resources webpage. Retrieved August 1, 2013 from <http://www.hrc.org/resources/entry/sexual-orientation-and-gender-identity-terminology-and-definitions>.
3. The term “gender identity” refers to a person’s basic sense of being a man or boy, a woman or girl, or another gender (e.g., transgender, bi-gender, or gender-queer, which rejects “the traditional binary classification of gender.”) from Institute of Medicine. (2013). *The Health of Lesbian, Gay, and Transgender People*. Washington DC: The National Academies Press.
4. U.S. Census Bureau. (2016). *Household Characteristics of Opposite-Sex and Same-Sex Couple Households: 2016 American Community Survey* [Data file]. Retrieved from: <https://www.census.gov/data/tables/time-series/demo/same-sex-couples/ssc-house-characteristics.html>
5. Gallup. (2018, May 22). *In U.S., Estimate of LGBT Population Rises to 4.5%*. Retrieved from <https://news.gallup.com/poll/234863/estimate-lgbt-population-rises.aspx>
6. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. (2016). *Advancing LGBT Health & Well-Being 2016 Report*. Retrieved from <https://www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/2016-report-with-cover.pdf>
7. Meyer, I.H., Brown, T.N.T., Herman, J.L., Reisner, S.L., & Bockting, W.O. (2017). *Demographic characteristics and health status of transgender adults in select US regions: Behavioral Risk Factor System Surveillance, 2014*. *American Journal of Public Health, 107*(4), 582-589.
8. Cahill, S., Singal, R., Grasso, C., King, D., Mayer, K., Baker, K., & Makadon, H. (2014). Do ask, do tell: high levels of acceptability by patients of routine collection of sexual orientation and gender identity data in four diverse American community health centers. *PLoS One, 9*(9), e107104.
9. Nguyen, G. T., & Yehia, B. R. (2015). Documentation of sexual partner gender is low in electronic health records: observations, predictors, and recommendations to improve population health management in primary care. *Population Health Management, 18*(3), 217-22.
10. Kann, L., McManus, T., Harris, W. A., Shanklin, S. L., Flint, K. H., Queen, B., . . . Ethier, K. A. (2018). Youth Risk Behavior Surveillance — United States, 2017. *MMWR Surveillance Summaries, 67*(8), 1. doi:10.15585/mmwr.ss6708a1
11. Ibid.
12. HIV Among Youth. (2018, April 20). Retrieved from <https://www.cdc.gov/hiv/group/age/youth/index.html>
13. Lindley, L. L., & Walsemann, K. M. (2015). Sexual Orientation and Risk of Pregnancy Among New York City High-School Students. *American Journal of Public Health, 105*(7), 1379-86.
14. Johns MM, Lowry R, Haderxhanaj, LT, et al. Trends in violence victimization and suicide risk by sexual identity among high school students — Youth Risk Behavior Survey, United States, 2015–2019. *MMWR Suppl. 2020*;69(1):19-27. Accessed November 11, 2022. doi: <http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.su6901a3> .
15. Johns, M., Lowry, R., Andrzejewski, J., Barrios, L. Demissie, Z., McManus, T...& Underwood, M. (2019). Transgender identity and experiences of violence victimization, substance use, suicide risk, and sexual risk behaviors among high school students – 19 states and large urban school districts, 2017. *MMWR Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 68*, 67-71.
16. Durso, L. E., & Gates, G. J. (2012). *Serving Our Youth: Findings from a National Survey of Service Providers Working with Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Youth who are Homeless or At Risk of Becoming Homeless*. Los Angeles: The Williams Institute with True Colors Fund and The Palette Fund.
17. GLSEN. (2016). Educational exclusion: Drop out, push out, and school-to-prison pipeline among LGBTQ+ youth. Retrieved from https://www.glsen.org/sites/default/files/Educational%20Exclusion%20Report%206-28-16_v4_WEB_READY_PDF.pdf
18. Ibid.
19. National Alliance on Mental Illness. (2016). LGBTQ+. Retrieved from <https://www.nami.org/Find-Support/LGBTQ+>
20. Medley, G., Lipari, R. N., Bose, J., Cribb, D. S., Kroutil, L. A., & McHenry, G. (2016). Sexual orientation and estimates of adult substance use and mental health: Results from the 2015 National Survey on Drug Use and Health. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration.
21. James, S. E., Herman, J. L., Rankin, S., Keisling, M., Mottet, L., & Anafi, M. (2016). *The Report of the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey*. Washington, DC: National Center for Transgender Equality. Retrieved from <https://www.transequality.org/sites/default/files/docs/usts/USTS%20Full%20Report%20-%20FINAL%201.6.17.pdf>

22. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Diagnoses of HIV infection in the United States and dependent areas, 2016. *HIV Surveillance Report* 2017;28.
23. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Estimated incidence and prevalence in the United States 2010-2015. *HIV Surveillance Supplemental Report* 2018;23(1).
24. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Sexually Transmitted Disease Surveillance 2017. Atlanta: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services; 2018.
25. Grant, J. M., Koskovich, G., Frazer, S., & Bjerk, S. (2010). *Outing Age 2010: Public Policy Issues Affecting Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender (LGBT) Elders*. Retrieved from: <https://www.lgbtagingcenter.org/resources/pdfs/OutingAge2010.pdf>
26. Emlet, C. A. (2016). Social, economic, and health disparities among LGBT older adults. *Generations (San Francisco, Calif.)*, 40(2), 16. Retrieved from <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5373809/>
27. Fredriksen-Goldsen, K. I., Emlet, C. A., Kim, H., Muraco, A., Erosheva, E. A., Goldsen, J., & Hoy-Ellis, C. P. (2013). Editor's choice: The physical and mental health of lesbian, gay male, and bisexual (LGB) older adults: The role of key health indicators and risk and protective factors. *The Gerontologist*, 53(4), 664. doi:10.1093/geront/gns123
28. Meyer, I. H., Brown, T.N.T., Herman, J.L., Reisner, S.L., & Bockting, W. O. (2017). *Demographic characteristics and health status of transgender adults in select US regions: Behavioral Risk Factor System Surveillance, 2014*. *American Journal of Public Health*, 107(4), 582-589.
29. Kates, J., Ranji, U., Beamesderfer, A., Salganicoff, A., & Dawson, L. (2018). *Health and Access to Care and Coverage for Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Individuals in the U.S*. Retrieved from <http://files.kff.org/attachment/Issue-Brief-Health-and-Access-to-Care-and-Coverage-for-LGBT-Individuals-in-the-US>
30. James, S. E., Herman, J. L., Rankin, S., Keisling, M., Mottet, L., & Anafi, M. (2016). The Report of the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey. Washington, DC: National Center for Transgender Equality. Retrieved from <https://www.transequality.org/sites/default/files/docs/usts/USTS%20Full%20Report%20-%20FINAL%201.6.17.pdf>
31. Ibid.
32. *Obergefell v. Hodges*, 135 S. Ct. 2071, 576 U.S., 191 L. Ed. 2d 953 (2015).
33. Movement Advancement Project. (2018). Are LGBT Workers Protected from Discrimination? Unravelling the Patchwork of Federal, State, and Local Employment Protections. Retrieved from www.lgbtmap.org/file/Brief-Employment-Landscape-Final.pdf
34. Movement Advancement Project. (2019). Safe School Laws. Retrieved February 6, 2019 from: http://www.lgbtmap.org/equality-maps/safe_school_laws
35. Ibid.
36. Kaiser Family Foundation. (2018). *Health and Access to Care and Coverage for Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Individuals in the U.S*. Retrieved from: <http://files.kff.org/attachment/Issue-Brief-Health-and-Access-to-Care-and-Coverage-for-LGBT-Individuals-in-the-US>
37. Lambda Legal. (2010). *When Health Care Isn't Caring: Lambda Legal's Survey on Discrimination Against LGBT People and People Living with HIV*. Retrieved from https://www.lambdalegal.org/sites/default/files/publications/downloads/whcic-report_when-health-care-isnt-caring.pdf
38. The United States Government. (2022, October 5). *Fact sheet: President Biden to Sign Historic Executive Order advancing LGBTQI+ equality during Pride Month*. The White House. Retrieved February 3, 2023, from <https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/06/15/fact-sheet-president-biden-to-sign-historic-executive-order-advancing-lgbtqi-equality-during-pride-month/>
39. Sen, A. (1992). *Inequality Reexamined*. New York: Russell Sage. See also: Nussbaum, M.C. (2011). *Creating capabilities: The human development approach*. Cambridge, MA: Belknap Press.
40. Fitzgerald, E. (2013). *No golden years at the end of the rainbow: How a lifetime of discrimination compounds economic and health disparities for LGBTQ+ older adults*. The National Gay and Lesbian Task Force.

Record of Action

Proposed by NACCHO Health Equity and Social Justice Committee

Adopted by NACCHO Board of Directors November 12, 2000

Updated February 2014
Updated July 2019
Updated February 2023